CEDAR FAIR L P Form DEFR14A April 02, 2009 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the

Securities Exchange Act of 1934

(Amendment No. _)

Filed by the Registrant x Filed by a Party other than the Registrant "

Check the appropriate box:

- " Preliminary Proxy Statement
- " Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- x Definitive Proxy Statement
- " Definitive Additional Materials
- " Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

CEDAR FAIR, L.P.

(Name of Registrant as Specified In Its Charter)

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

x No fee required.

" Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.

(1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:

(2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:

(3) Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):

(4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:

(5) Total fee paid:

^{...} Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.

" Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.

(1) Amount Previously Paid:

(2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

(3) Filing Party:

(4) Date Filed:

One Cedar Point Drive

Sandusky, Ohio 44870-5259

NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF LIMITED PARTNER UNITHOLDERS

TO BE HELD ON MAY 14, 2009

The annual meeting of the limited partner unitholders of Cedar Fair, L.P. will be held on Thursday, May 14, 2009 at 9:00 a.m. (Eastern Time) at the Sandusky State Theater in Sandusky, Ohio. All unitholders are invited to attend the meeting. The meeting is called for the following purposes:

1. To consider and vote upon the election of two Directors of the general partner for a three-year term expiring in 2012.

2. To confirm the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm.

3. To transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting.

Only limited partners that held units as of the close of business on March 16, 2009, are entitled to notice of and to vote at the annual meeting and at any adjournments or postponements of the meeting.

CEDAR FAIR MANAGEMENT, INC.

Richard L. Kinzel

Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer

Sandusky, Ohio

March 30, 2009

Your vote is important and we encourage you to vote promptly, even if you plan to attend the annual meeting. You may vote your units via a toll-free telephone number or over the Internet. If you received a paper copy of the proxy card by mail, you may sign, date and mail the proxy card in the envelope provided. If you attend the meeting, you may revoke the proxy and vote on personally all matters brought before the meeting.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
THE ANNUAL MEETING	1
General	1
Time and Place	1
Matters to be Considered	1
Internet Availability of Proxy Materials	1
Voting Process	1
Record Date; Voting Right; Quorum; Vote Required	2
PROPOSAL ONE. ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	2
BOARD MATTERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE	3
Board of Directors	3
Communication with the Board	4
Board Committees	4
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	5
PROPOSAL TWO. APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	5
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	6
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	6
Summary Compensation Table For 2008	13
Grants of Plan Based Awards Table For 2008	14
Narrative to Summary Compensation and Grants of Plan Based Awards Tables	15
Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End For 2008	18
Option Exercises and Units Vested in 2008	19
Pension Benefits For 2008	20
Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control	21
Director Compensation	30
COMPENSATION COMMITTEE REPORT	32
SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT	33
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	35
SECTION 16 BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP REPORTING COMPLIANCE	35
REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS	35
INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	36
Audit Fees	36
Audit-Related Fees	36
Tax Fees	36
Other Fees	36
EXPENSES OF SOLICITATION OF PROXIES	37
UNITHOLDER PROPOSALS FOR THE 2010 ANNUAL MEETING	37
FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS	37

THE ANNUAL MEETING

General

This proxy statement is furnished in connection with the solicitation of proxies from the limited partner unitholders of Cedar Fair, L.P. (the Partnership) by the Board of Directors of its general partner, Cedar Fair Management, Inc. (CFMI), for use at the annual meeting. We intend to mail a printed copy of this proxy statement and proxy card to certain of our unitholders of record entitled to vote at the annual meeting on or about March 30, 2009. All other unitholders will receive a Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials which will be mailed on or about that same date.

Time and Place

The annual meeting will be held at the Sandusky State Theater located at 107 Columbus Avenue in Sandusky, Ohio, on Thursday, May 14, 2009, at 9:00 a.m. (Eastern Time).

Matters to be Considered

At the annual meeting, the limited partners will be asked to:

elect two (2) Directors for a term expiring in 2012;

confirm the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm; and

vote on any other matters that may be properly raised at the annual meeting. It is not anticipated that any other matters will be raised at the annual meeting.

Internet Availability of Proxy Materials

In accordance with the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, instead of mailing a printed copy of our proxy materials to each unitholder of record we may now furnish proxy materials to our unitholders over the Internet. Electronic copies of the proxy materials and our annual report on Form 10-K are available at www.cedarfair.com/ir/proxy. If you received a Notice by mail, you will not receive printed copies of the proxy materials unless you request them. Instead, the Notice instructs you on how to access and review the proxy statement and annual report over the Internet. The Notice also instructs you as to how to submit your proxy over the Internet.

Voting Process

Even if you plan to attend the annual meeting in person, the Board urges you to submit your vote as soon as possible by mail, telephone or the Internet. The telephone and Internet voting procedures are designed to authenticate votes cast by use of a personal identification number. These procedures allow unitholders to appoint a proxy to vote their units and to confirm that their instructions have been properly recorded. Instructions for voting by telephone and over the Internet are included on the Notice and proxy card. All of the Partnership units represented by proxies properly received prior to or at the annual meeting and not revoked will be voted in accordance with the instructions indicated in the proxies. If no voting instructions are indicated on a proxy, the units represented by that proxy will be voted in favor of each of the proposals.

Any proxy given on the accompanying form or through the Internet or telephone may be revoked by the person giving it at any time before it is voted. Proxies may be revoked, or the votes reflected in the proxy

changed, by submitting a properly executed later-dated proxy to our Corporate Secretary at One Cedar Point Drive, Sandusky, Ohio 44870, before the vote is taken at the annual meeting or attending the annual meeting and voting in person. If your units are voted through your broker, you must follow directions received from your broker to change your voting instructions.

If you have more questions about the proposals or if you would like additional copies of this document you should call or write:

Morrow & Co., Inc.

470 West Avenue

Stamford, CT 06902

Please call: (203) 658-9400 or

Call toll free at: (800) 662-5200 or (800) 607-0088

Record Date; Voting Right; Quorum; Vote Required

CFMI has fixed the close of business on March 16, 2009, as the record date for unitholders entitled to notice of and to vote at the annual meeting. Only holders of record of units on the record date are entitled to notice of the annual meeting and to vote at the annual meeting. Each holder of record of limited partner units as of the record date is entitled to cast one vote per unit on each of the proposals.

The presence in person or by proxy of holders of a majority of the units entitled to vote at the annual meeting will constitute a quorum for the transaction of any business. In case a quorum is not present, the meeting may be adjourned without notice other than an announcement at the time of the adjournment of the date, time and place of the adjourned meeting. If a quorum is present, the nominees for Director who receive the greatest number of votes cast for the election of Directors by the units represented at the annual meeting in person or by proxy and entitled to vote will be elected. The affirmative vote of a majority of the units represented at the annual meeting in person or by proxy is required to confirm the Audit Committee s appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2009. Abstentions will be counted for purposes of establishing a quorum at the annual meeting, will be counted as votes cast and will have the effect of a vote against a proposal. Broker non-votes will be counted for purposes of establishing a quorum to purpose of establishing a quorum but will not be counted as votes cast.

As of March 16, 2009, there were approximately 55,561,983 units outstanding and entitled to vote at the annual meeting, held by approximately 8,700 holders of record. As of January 31, 2009, the Directors and executive officers of the general partner and their affiliates beneficially owned 2,438,701 units (which includes 317,600 vested options), or approximately 4.4% of the total units outstanding on that date. See Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management.

PROPOSAL ONE. ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

The Board of Directors of CFMI is comprised of seven directors. The Directors are divided into three classes: Class I, Class II, and Class III. Class I consists of three Directors, and Classes II and III each consist of two Directors. At this meeting, two Class II Directors are to be elected to serve for three-year terms expiring in 2012 and until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee has recommended, and the Board of Directors has approved, the nomination of these nominees.

All of the nominees have agreed to stand for election. While the Partnership has no reason to believe that any of these nominees will be unable or unwilling to serve at the time of the annual meeting, in the unlikely event one of them does not stand for election, the Board will reduce the number of Directors standing for election. The nominees who receive the greatest number of votes cast for the election of Directors at the annual meeting by the units present in person or by proxy and entitled to vote will be elected Directors. **The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR these nominees**.

Nominees for election as Class II Directors to serve until 2012:

Michael D. Kwiatkowski, age 61, is a real estate agent and has also been a consultant in the food industry since 1996. Prior to that he served as chairman of PCS, which owned and operated a chain of 11 restaurants, from 1986 to 1996. He has more than 30 years of experience in amusement parks and branded restaurant operations. Mr. Kwiatkowski is a member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Audit Committee and chair of the Compensation Committee of CFMI and has been a Director since 2000.

Steven H. Tishman, age 52, has been a managing director at Rothschild, Inc., in New York, New York, since November 2002. He was a managing director of Robertson Stephens from November 1999 to November 2002, prior to which he was a senior managing director of Bear, Stearns & Co., Inc. Mr. Tishman is also a director of Odimo, Inc. Mr. Tishman has been a Director since 2003.

Class III Directors serving until 2011:

Darrel D. Anderson, age 64, is currently involved with the management of private investments. He was a general partner of Knott s Berry Farm, Orange County, California s oldest theme amusement park, from 1960 to 1998 and served as chairman of the Knott family board. He is currently a director of and also a past chairman of the board of Olive Crest Treatment Centers, the largest provider of residential services for abused children in southern California. He is a member of the Audit Committee of CFMI and has been a Director since 2004.

David L. Paradeau, age 66, is the owner of D.L. Paradeau Marketing, a consulting firm. He is also the past owner and chief executive officer of Minnesota Zephyr Limited and the Stillwater Grill in Stillwater, Minnesota. Mr. Paradeau was the founder and creator of that dining and entertainment operation, which was established in 1986 and closed in 2008. He has 43 years of experience in marketing and advertising in the brewing industry and in the amusement and entertainment business. Mr. Paradeau is chair of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of CFMI and has been a Director since 2003.

Class I Directors serving until 2010:

Richard S. Ferreira, age 68, is a retired executive vice president, chief financial officer and Board member of Golf Hosts, Inc., a company that develops and owns nationally recognized resorts in Colorado and Florida. Mr. Ferreira was associated with Golf Hosts, Inc. for more than 26 years. Mr. Ferreira is a member of the Compensation Committee and chair of the Audit Committee of CFMI and has been a Director since 1997.

Richard L. Kinzel, age 68, has been president and chief executive officer of the Partnership s general partner since 1986 and a member of the Board of Directors since 1986, serving as chairman of the Board since 2003. Mr. Kinzel has been employed by the Partnership or its predecessor since 1972.

C. Thomas Harvie, age 65, is senior vice president, general counsel and secretary of The Goodyear Tire & Rubber Company. Mr. Harvie has been with The Goodyear Tire & Rubber Company since 1995. Prior to his current position, Mr. Harvie was vice president and associate general counsel at TRW Inc., where he had served since 1976. Mr. Harvie is a member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and the Compensation Committee and has served as a Director since 2008.

BOARD MATTERS AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Board of Directors

The Board met six times in 2008. Committees of the Board met from time to time upon call of the Chairman of the Board or individual Committee Chairs. During 2008, each Director attended at least 75% of all

of the meetings of the Board and the committees on which he served. All Directors attended last year s annual meeting. Directors are expected to attend all meetings of the Board, meetings of the Committees on which they serve and the annual meeting.

Executive sessions of non-employee Directors are regularly scheduled and were held five times during 2008. Executive sessions are attended by non-employee Directors only, and those Directors determine who will preside at each meeting. In addition, at least one time per year an executive session of all independent, non-employee Directors is scheduled. One such meeting was held in 2008.

The Board has affirmatively determined that current Board members Darrel D. Anderson, Richard S. Ferreira, Michael D. Kwiatkowski, David L. Paradeau, and C. Thomas Harvie meet the independence criteria of the NYSE listing standards. The Board has determined that Mr. Tishman is not independent because his firm, Rothschild, Inc., has served as an advisor to the Partnership in the past and may do so again in the future. Mr. Kinzel is also not independent because he is an executive officer of the Partnership.

Communication with the Board

Unitholders and interested parties may communicate directly with the Board by sending communications to the attention of Brenda Lakner, One Cedar Point Drive, Sandusky, Ohio 44870-5259. The correspondence will be forwarded to the Chair of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee who will review the correspondence and take action accordingly.

CFMI has a toll-free hotline that is available to anyone, including unitholders, who wishes to bring a matter to the attention of the non-employee Directors. The telephone number of the hotline is 800-650-0716. The Audit Committee of the Board of Directors is charged with reviewing information received and taking appropriate action as necessary.

Board Committees

The Board has three committees: an Audit Committee, a Compensation Committee, and a Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Each Committee is composed entirely of independent Directors, as that term is defined in the NYSE listing standards, and each member of the Audit Committee is independent as required under Section 301 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002. Each Committee s charter, the Corporate Governance Guidelines and the Code of Conduct and Ethics are available on the Partnership s website a<u>t www.cedarfair.com</u> and available in print to any unitholder upon request. Each Committee conducts an annual evaluation of its performance, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee annually conducts an evaluation of the Board.

The members of the Board and the committees of the Board on which they serve as of the date of this proxy statement are identified below.

Director	Audit Committee	Compensation Committee	Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee
Darrel D. Anderson	*		
Richard S. Ferreira	**	*	
Richard L. Kinzel			
Michael D. Kwiatkowski	*	**	*
Steven H. Tishman			
David Paradeau			**
C. Thomas Harvie		*	*

* Member

** Chair

The Audit Committee is responsible for appointing and meeting with the Partnership s independent registered public accounting firm and for assisting the Board in its oversight of the financial statement reporting, internal audit and risk management functions. The Audit Committee met five times in 2008. The Board has determined that each Committee member is financially literate, and Richard S. Ferreira, the chair of the Committee, is the designated financial expert. The Audit Committee s report is at page 35 of this proxy statement.

The Compensation Committee is responsible for reviewing the Partnership's compensation and employee benefit policies and programs, and recommending related actions, as well as executive compensation decisions, to the Board of Directors. The Compensation Committee met three times in 2008. The Compensation Committee Report is at page 32 of this proxy statement. Compensation decisions for the chief executive officer are made by the Compensation Committee, together with the Board of Directors, based upon its review of his performance and the performance of the Partnership. The Committee makes recommendations to the Board of Directors with respect to non-CEO compensation, incentive compensation plans and equity-based compensation based on discussions with and recommendations of the chief executive officer. On an annual basis, the chief executive officer reviews all of his direct reports, including the other named executive officers, and all of the regional vice presidents and park general managers. See Compensation Discussion and Analysis Determining Executive Compensation for additional detail. The Committee has discretion to hire outside consulting firms, and in January 2009, the Committee engaged Pearl Meyer, an outside consulting firm, to conduct a review of its compensation program for executive officers.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for recommending criteria for service as a director, identifying qualified Director nominees to enhance the Board, for recommending the fees paid to the Directors and Board Committee members for services in those capacities, and for playing a leadership role in shaping the governance of CFMI. The Committee believes candidates for the Board should have the ability to exercise objectivity and independence in making informed business decisions; the highest integrity; extensive knowledge, experience and judgment; loyalty to the interests of the Partnership and its unitholders; and a willingness to devote the extensive time necessary to fulfill a director s duties. The Committee conducts all necessary and appropriate inquiries into the background and qualifications of Board candidates meeting these criteria. In 2008, this Committee met four times.

Due to Cedar Fair s limited partnership structure, there is currently no procedure by which unitholders can nominate Directors. This is consistent with the general governance of other limited partnerships.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

None of our Directors who served on the Compensation Committee during 2008 was a current or former officer or an employee of the Partnership or had any relationship with us that would be required to be disclosed by us under applicable related party requirements. There are no interlocking relationships between the Partnership s executive officers or Directors and the board or compensation committee of another entity.

PROPOSAL TWO. APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED

PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Audit Committee has appointed Deloitte & Touche LLP (Deloitte) as our independent registered public accounting firm to audit our consolidated financial statements for 2009 and requests that our unitholders confirm that appointment. Deloitte audited our consolidated financial statements and our internal control over financial reporting for 2008. A representative of Deloitte will be present at the annual meeting and will be given an opportunity to make a statement and to respond to appropriate questions.

If our unitholders do not confirm our appointment of Deloitte, the Audit Committee will reconsider whether to retain Deloitte, and may retain that firm or another firm without re-submitting the matter to our

unitholders. In all cases, the Audit Committee retains its right to appoint a different independent registered public accounting firm at any time during the year if it determines that such a change would be in our best interests and the interests of our unitholders. The affirmative vote of a majority of the units represented in person or by proxy at the annual meeting is required for ratification.

The Board of Directors recommends a vote FOR Proposal Two to confirm the Audit Committee s appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP as our independent registered public accounting firm for 2009.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Compensation Discussion And Analysis

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis describes our compensation philosophy and objectives, our methods for determining executive compensation, the elements of executive compensation and the reasons that we have elected to pay these particular elements of compensation. Throughout this proxy statement the individuals listed in the summary compensation table on page 13 are referred to as the named executive officers.

Summary

The structure of our compensation program is designed to reward our executives for outstanding results and to retain those exceptional executives upon whom our growth and success depends. Attendance at our properties in 2008 totaled 22.7 million guests, representing an increase of 3% from our attendance in 2007. Our net revenues for 2008 totaled \$996.2 million, compared to \$987.0 million in 2007, and adjusted EBITDA increased 5% to \$355.9 million in 2008 from \$340.7 million a year ago. We are pleased to have achieved this year-over-year increase despite the economic difficulties that prevailed in our operating markets in 2008. Because our named executive officers successfully met these challenging market conditions, we have provided appropriate bonuses for the 2008 year. In addition, we have increased salaries for the named executive officers and provided long-term incentive awards designed to retain these individuals through the 2009 season and beyond, and to incentivize these executives for long-term value creation.

Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

Our compensation program is designed to incentivize our key employees to drive superior results, to give key employees a proprietary and vested interest in our growth and performance, and to enhance our ability to attract and retain exceptional managerial talent upon whom, in large measure, our sustained growth, progress and profitability depend. Our compensation structure rewards successful individual performance and considers the operating results of the Partnership as well as the operating results on a park-by-park basis. Our compensation structure is flexible and allows us to respond to changes in our industry and business environment.

The objectives of our compensation program are:

To provide compensation that motivates and encourages hard work among employees;

To retain those employees with a track record of strong performance;

To compete on a national level for qualified individuals that can institute our system of managing amusement parks throughout our 17 locations;

To structure competitive compensation packages to recruit those individuals to the Partnership; and

To tie compensation to the achievement of long-term value for all stakeholders.

We believe that our compensation levels are effective at retaining and attracting top executives. For example, the five named executive officers have an aggregate of 113 years of service with us. Each has held various positions and been elevated within the Partnership. We continually reassess our compensation levels, benefits and incentive opportunities as we consider the best methods to recruit, reward and retain key personnel.

Because we mix different types of compensation, consider various factors in assessing performance and retain, at the Compensation Committee level, discretion in certain compensation matters, we believe that our compensation program does not encourage our executives to take unreasonable risks with respect to our business.

Determining Executive Compensation

The Compensation Committee and the chief executive officer work together to individualize compensation levels and elements for our executive officers. We combine the compensation elements discussed below in a manner that we believe will optimize the executive s contribution to the Partnership. In general, we work within ranges of base salary commensurate with the executive s scope of responsibilities and use our cash bonus and phantom unit award programs to challenge the executive to achieve superior annual and long-term results. We do not adhere to a mechanical application of a system of compensation tied solely to annual results, recognizing that there are many factors to consider in assessing an individual s value to the Partnership.

Although our Board, upon recommendation from the Compensation Committee, makes the final compensation decisions for the named executive officers, the process of determining compensation is a collaborative process between the Compensation Committee and the chief executive officer. The Compensation Committee and the chief executive officer may also consider input from compensation consultants regarding competitive practices and salary levels at similarly sized companies in related industries. Our chief executive officer dedicates time annually to review all of his direct reports, including the other named executive officers, as well as all of the park general managers. He reviews each individual against budget targets, operational targets and individual performance objectives established before the operating season begins and summarizes this information for the Compensation Committee. The Committee then makes compensation determinations, exercising its discretion to modify the chief executive officer s recommendations to higher or lower levels when determined to be appropriate. Decisions regarding the chief executive officer s compensation are made by the Compensation Committee, together with the Board of Directors, based upon its review of his performance and the Partnership s performance.

Our budgets and related plans for compensation are made in early March, prior to the beginning of the operating season. In early March, the Board approves the budget for the current fiscal year and establishes preliminary potential cash bonus percentages and the related performance targets for the upcoming season. The types of targets established for each individual vary in accordance with his or her position. For example, corporate vice presidents performance targets relate to Partnership performance, particularly achievement of targeted EBITDA. Park general managers may have performance targets related to capital projects or reducing particular expenses at the parks they manage. The cash bonus percentage is determined at the Compensation Committee s discretion. The Committee also makes long-term incentive awards, usually in the form of phantom unit awards, that are subject to performance criteria and vesting requirements discussed below in the Long-Term Incentive Compensation section.

The Board reviews compensation matters after the seasonal parks have closed for the season and the financial results for the season are available. The chief executive officer finalizes his evaluations of the other named executive officers, among others, and prepares recommendations with respect to cash bonus and phantom unit awards, as well as salary adjustments, for the coming year. The chief executive officer generally presents this report to the Compensation Committee in October and to the Board at the November Board meeting. Based on Partnership performance, park performance and individual performance, the Compensation Committee makes final recommendations with regard to cash bonuses, phantom unit awards and any salary adjustments, subject to Board approval.

We have historically expected the Partnership's performance to exceed market median, and accordingly have provided a potential compensation package that exceeds market median if those stretch performance objectives are achieved. In addition, in order to remain in the top echelon of our industry, we believe that we must aim to compensate our named executive officers in the range of 75% of the pay level provided by a designated peer group of companies. Because a portion of this compensation is dependent on performance results, an executive s actual total direct compensation could vary considerably from that target if we have a year that exceeds or fails to meet expectations. We believe that this is a fair result and appropriately motivates our executives to achieve peak corporate and park level performance over the long term. Those executive officers with expertise that is specific to our amusement park operations and industry will be compensated at levels that we believe it would be to replace that particular person.

From time to time, we have consulted nationally recognized independent consulting firms to review and analyze our compensation program, including the compensation levels, the compensation structure and the mix of long-term and short-term compensation for certain of our named executive officers. These studies reflected competitive data for base salaries, annual bonuses and long-term incentive awards for senior management of comparable companies. In 2006, we engaged Pearl Meyer and Watson Wyatt to analyze the compensation for our chief executive officer, our chief operating officer and our chief financial officer.

In 2006, the consultants developed a representative peer group of companies based on industry code and revenue size. The resultant peer group companies include:

Boyd Gaming Corporation Isle of Capri Casinos, Inc. Trump Entertainment Resorts, Inc. Vail Resorts, Inc. Wynn Resorts, Limited

Speedway Motorsports, Inc.

Penn National Gaming, Inc. Station Casinos, Inc. Ameristar Casinos, Inc. International Speedway Corporation Magna Entertainment Corp. Interstate Hotels & Resorts, Inc. Six Flags, Inc. Gaylord Entertainment Company Pinnacle Entertainment Inc. Blue Green Corporation

While we compete with casinos, ski resorts and motor sports for recreational spending, we believe that there are significant differences between our business and those, so that we use the benchmark studies for guidance but do not feel that they are strictly determinative of our compensation decisions.

In early 2009, we again engaged Pearl Meyer to update their compensation analysis and comparability study for companies of our size and in related industries utilizing 2009 proxy information. We expect to use the results of this study to assess our compensation program, including the compensation levels, the compensation structure and the mix of long-term and short-term compensation, for these named executive officers.

Elements of 2008 Executive Compensation

In light of the objectives and philosophy set forth above, we have determined that a mix of the following components of compensation for our named executive officers in 2008 was appropriate:

Base salary;

Annual bonus;

Long-term equity incentive compensation;

Retirement benefits; and

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

Perquisites and other welfare benefits.

We balance the target direct compensation for executives among fixed and variable cash compensation, long-term unit awards and perquisites in a manner designed to achieve our overall compensation objectives. In structuring the appropriate compensation mix for each executive, we consider the executive s existing ownership position in our units, the level of impact that executive has on our performance overall and terms required under an existing employment agreement. For our three most highly compensated executives, fixed compensation in the form of salary, benefits and perquisites) represented approximately 35% of their overall compensation in 2008. Variable compensation in the form of cash bonuses tied to annual results represented 30% and long-term incentive awards tied to long-term results and unit price performance represented 35% of their overall compensation, respectively. These executives make business decisions that directly impact our financial results and performance, and their compensation awards are weighted therefore more heavily on the variable and long-term compensation component. Mr. Decker s job responsibilities are unique to our amusement park industry, and he plays a strategic role in our planning and design of the parks. His compensation overall was balanced between fixed and variable compensation. Mr. Bender is responsible for supervising the management at six of our parks, and he does not have partnership level decision making responsibility. His compensation is therefore more heavily weighted toward the fixed compensation component, with approximately 66% of his compensation fixed and 34% variable.

Base Salary

We use base salaries to provide a guaranteed amount of compensation commensurate with the executive s scope of responsibilities, performance, current compensation levels and career with the Partnership. We do not consider the earnings of prior long-term incentive grants or retirement plans when determining base salary compensation, as awards earned in prior years were earned for prior performance and should not be a factor in current compensation. Base salaries may be adjusted on an annual basis. All of our named executive officers except Mr. Bender have base salaries that are derived from amounts agreed to when we negotiated employment agreements with them in 2007.

All of our named executive officers received merit increases in base salary for 2009 reflecting their dedication and commitment to our success in a difficult business environment. Each named executive officer met or exceeded our expectations and specific objectives related to his position, and our financial results as a partnership are evidence of this strong management performance.

Mr. Kinzel, our chief executive officer since 1986, had a base salary in 2008 of \$1,250,000 that reflected a merit increase over his contractually established 2007 base salary. Mr. Kinzel s salary for 2009 is \$1,300,000, representing a 4.0% increase from 2008.

Mr. Falfas, our chief operating officer since 2005, had a base salary in 2008 of \$625,000 that reflected a merit increase over his contractually established 2007 base salary. Mr. Falfas s salary for 2009 is \$645,000, representing a 3.2% increase from 2008.

Mr. Crage, our vice president of finance and chief financial officer since 2005, had a base salary in 2008 of \$425,000 that reflected a merit increase over his contractually established 2007 salary. Mr. Crage s salary for 2009 is \$450,000, representing a 5.9% increase from 2008.

Mr. Decker, our corporate vice president of planning & design since 2002, manages the design and planning for all of our parks, including the themes, intellectual property matters and architectural design. Mr. Decker s 2008 base salary was \$258,000, including a merit increase over his contractually established 2007 base salary. Mr. Decker s salary for 2009 is \$267,000, representing a 3.5% increase from 2008.

Mr. Bender, one of our regional vice presidents since June 2006, supervises the management of six of our parks. Mr. Bender had a 2008 base salary of \$262,500 that was based upon a determination of the requirements of his position and as assessment of his individual skills and experience. Mr. Bender s salary for 2009 is \$271,500, representing a 3.4% increase from 2008.

Annual Bonus Program

Our cash bonus awards provide a component of compensation that is contingent on the achievement of annual performance objectives and is designed to reward achievement of short-term financial and operational goals. In March of each year, the Compensation Committee determines performance measures for each executive. The performance measures are individualized for each position and individual and may have multiple measures of performance weighted differently. Individual, business unit, management unit and Partnership performance measures may be included. At the same meeting, the Compensation Committee establishes a percentage of base salary that may be earned as a cash bonus for that year. The 2008 target award opportunities for the named executive officers, reflected as a percentage of base salary, were as follows: Kinzel 100%; Falfas 70%; Crage 65%; Decker 60% and Bender 60%.

The bonus amounts awarded to the named executive officers and the percentage of 2008 year end salary represented by that award are as follows:

		Bonus as Percentage of
Executive Officer	2008 Cash Bonus	2008 Salary
Kinzel	\$1,275,000	102%
Falfas	\$ 446,250	71%
Crage	\$ 281,755	66%
Decker	\$ 157,896	61%
Bender	\$ 155,401	59%

The Compensation Committee has established the following target award opportunities, reflected as a percentage of base salary, for 2009: Kinzel 100%; Falfas 70%; Crage 65%; Decker 60% and Bender 60%. Even if target performance measures are achieved, the Compensation Committee has discretion to decrease or increase the award, but no increase can result in an award in excess of 150% of the award target.

Long-Term Incentive Compensation

We provide long-term incentive compensation awards to senior management. These long-term incentive awards, together with current salary and cash bonus compensation, should achieve the total direct compensation level determined by the Board. We awarded phantom unit awards and performance based unit awards in 2008; we did not grant any option awards in 2008. We believe that the vesting schedule for these awards aids us in retaining executives and motivates superior performance over the long term because the awards are forfeited if the executive voluntarily leaves prior to the vesting date. We believe it is likely that the difficult market conditions we faced in 2008 will continue throughout 2009, and we believe that this strong management team is important in positioning us to meet these challenges. It may be increasingly difficult to appeal to budget-conscious consumers in 2009, and we anticipate that these long-term incentive awards will encourage these executives to remain in our employ for the next several years and motivate them to achieve superior results.

Performance-Based Phantom Unit Grants

In March of each year, the Board approves targets for executives that relate either to park or corporate-level performance or some combination of both. Although the plan contains guidelines relative to the percentages that must be achieved and the awards to be granted, the Compensation Committee has the discretion to grant the phantom unit awards as it deems appropriate. Although we did not make any performance-based phantom unit awards in 2008, we resumed this practice in 2009.

Provided that the executive continues in our employ, the phantom unit awards vest in the third and fourth year after grant. The awards are payable in either a cash equivalent at the time of the payment or units, or a combination of both, as determined by the Board, in two equal installments in the third and fourth year after the award is earned. The phantom unit awards accrue additional phantom units on the date of each quarterly distribution paid by us, calculated at the NYSE closing price on that date.

Time-Based Phantom Unit Grants

In October 2008, we made time-based phantom unit awards to Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker. These awards will vest in two equal installments in March 2011 and March 2012, assuming the executive continues in our employ. These awards accrue additional phantom units and are paid out in the same manner as the performance-based phantom units. In 2008, Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker received the following time-based phantom unit grants: 85,911; 33,677; 27,205; and 7,446, respectively.

Performance Unit Awards

This year we made multi-year performance unit awards to certain vice presidents and mid-level employees. Each award is made in accordance with the terms of the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, but the terms of each award are specific to each employee. Mr. Bender received a performance unit award that is based on certain performance targets from June 2008 through December 2011. The performance unit awards vest in the fourth and fifth year after grant, assuming performance metrics are achieved and that Mr. Bender has remained in our employ. If all performance metrics are met over the performance period, Mr. Bender will receive a value equal to 5,654 units, payable in a cash equivalent at the time of payment or units, or a combination of both, as determined by the Compensation Committee.

Option Awards

Our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan allows us to grant options, units, unit appreciation rights and other types of performance awards. However, for the past five years we have relied primarily on our phantom unit grants to provide long-term incentives to our executive officers. With the change in accounting treatment of options, we, like many companies, reexamined the cost and competitive need for options. We determined at that time that phantom unit awards could give key employees a proprietary and vested interest in our growth and performance and align key employees interests with that of our unitholders while providing a more cost effective means of compensation for us.

Change in Control Arrangements

We have a change of control plan in place for certain executives and key employees, and some of our executives are employed under employment agreements that contain change in control provisions. If an executive that would otherwise be covered by the change of control plan has change in control provisions in his employment agreement, then the executive does not participate in the change in control plan while the employment agreement is in effect. The executives that would be covered by the change of control plan (absent a relevant employment agreement) include the chief executive officer, the chief operating officer, the chief financial officer, the corporate vice president administration and the corporate vice president planning and design. Our Board of Directors also has discretion to add other key executive employees to the plan.

During 2007, we entered into amended and restated employment agreements with Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker, each of which provides for certain benefits in change in control situations. As such, Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker would be entitled to the benefits provided for in their respective employment agreements in a change in control situation and would not be entitled to benefits under the change of control plan. Mr. Bender does not currently have an employment agreement with us and so he is entitled to benefits under our change of control plan in a change in control situation. In addition, certain of our incentive

plans contain change in control provisions. We believe that the change in control provisions help ensure that, if a change in control situation develops, our management team will act in the best interest of unitholders. The change of control plan as well as the other agreements are discussed in more detail under Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control below.

Retirement Programs

Our named executive officers participate in our tax-qualified Cedar Fair Retirement Savings Plan. This plan, or a similar plan, is available to all of our employees and contains a 401(k) matching program as well as a profit sharing component. The annual amount of the profit sharing contribution is determined at our sole discretion. Our contributions to this plan for our named executive officers are included in the All Other Compensation column of the Summary Compensation Table on page 13. In addition, Messrs. Kinzel and Falfas participate in our Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program described on page 20. Additional contributions to this plan were discontinued on May 2004, and we do not intend to have any other executive officers participate in this plan. In February 2008, we adopted the 2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan to provide retirement benefits to a broader group of executives, which is described on page 21. Messrs. Falfas, Crage, and Decker participate in the plan. Messrs. Falfas s and Crage s accounts were credited with \$100,000 for the 2008 and 2009 plan years respectively, and Mr. Decker s account was credited with \$50,000 in each of those years.

Perquisites

We provide perquisites to our named executive officers that we believe are reasonable, competitive and consistent with our overall compensation philosophy. We believe that these benefits generally allow our executives to work more efficiently and represent a small percentage of overall compensation. We provide the following perquisites to our named executive officers: automobile and gas allowance, matching charitable contributions, discount on Partnership products and limited spousal travel expenses. Mr. Kinzel also receives an annual physical exam and the premium payment on a life insurance policy and dues for one club membership. The incremental costs of the perquisites provided to the named executive officers are contained in the All Other Compensation column of the Summary Compensation Table on page 13.

SUMMARY COMPENSATION TABLE FOR 2008

The table below summarizes the total compensation paid to or earned by each of the named executive officers for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008. The table also summarizes, for each of our named executive officers for 2008 who was also one of our named executive officers for 2007 and/or 2006, the total compensation paid to or earned by the officer for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2007 and 2006, as applicable.

(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)		(e)	(f)	(g)		(h)	(i)	(j)
							Non-Equity	Pe N	Change in nsion Value and onqualified Deferred		
						otion	Incentive		ompensation	All Other	
Name and		~ .	Bonus	U	nit Awards	 vards	Plan		Earnings	npensation	
Principal Position	Year	Salary	(1)		(2)	(3)	Compensatio		(4)	(5)(6)	 Total
Richard L. Kinzel	2008	\$ 1,250,000	\$ 1,275,000		302,599	\$ -	\$ -	\$	87,306	\$ 47,558(7)	2,962,463
Chairman, President and	2007	\$ 1,200,000	\$ 1,188,000		663,312	2,500	\$ -	\$	128,664	\$ 50,222(7)	3,242,698
Chief Executive Officer	2006	\$ 1,092,693	\$ 1,200,000		1,358,000	8,300	\$ -	\$	117,332	\$ 44,451(7)	3,830,776
Jacob T. Falfas	2008	\$ 625,000	\$ 446,250		101,109	\$ -	\$ -	\$	90,157	\$ 36,867	,299,383
Chief Operating Officer	2007	\$ 600,000	\$ 415,800		343,884	1,250	\$-	\$	3,944	\$ 37,770	,402,648
	2006	\$ 521,731	\$ 420,000		383,213	8,580	\$ -	\$	1,348	\$ 29,871	,364,743
Peter J. Crage	2008	\$ 425,000	\$ 281,775	5\$	88,623	\$ -	\$ -	\$	68,316	\$ 24,504	\$ 888,218
Corporate Vice President -	2007 2006	\$ 400,000	\$ 257,400) \$	261,001	\$ -	\$ -	\$	-	\$ 28,958	\$ 947,359
Finance and Chief		\$ 339,424	\$ 260,000) \$	284,342	\$ -	\$-	\$	-	\$ 27,028	\$ 910,794
Financial Officer											
Robert A. Decker (8)	2008	\$ 258,000	\$ 157,896	5\$	23,892	\$ -	\$-	\$	35,143	\$ 24,012	\$ 498,943
Corporate Vice President - Planning and Design	2007	\$ 250,000	\$ 148,500) \$	67,328	\$ 833	\$ -	\$	-	\$ 25,353	\$ 492,014
H. Philip Bender (8)	2008	\$ 262,500	\$ 155,401	\$	10,862	\$ -	\$ -	\$	-	\$ 25,189	\$ 453,952
Regional Vice President	2006	\$ 238,394	\$ 150,000		18,759	\$ 5,720	\$ -	\$	-	\$ 28,432	\$ 441,305

- (1) The amounts in column (d) reflect the cash awards to the named individuals under the Amended and Restated 2000 Senior Executive Management Incentive Plan, which is discussed in further detail on page 10 under the heading Annual Bonus Program.
- (2) The amounts in column (e) reflect the dollar amount recognized for financial statement reporting purposes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, 2007, or 2006, as applicable, in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123 (R), Share-Based Payment, or SFAS 123(R) of phantom unit awards pursuant to the Amended and Restated Senior Management Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan and the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan and thus may include amounts from awards granted in and prior to 2008, 2007, or 2006, as applicable. The amounts in column (e) also reflect, for Mr. Bender, the dollar amount recognized for financial statement reporting purposes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008 in accordance with SFAS 123(R) of performance awards pursuant to the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Assumptions used in the calculation of these amounts are discussed in Note 2 and Note 7 to the Partnership s audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, included in the Partnership s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 2, 2009.
- (3) The amounts in column (f) reflect the dollar amount recognized for financial statement reporting purposes for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, 2007, or 2006, as applicable, in accordance with SFAS 123(R) of unit option awards pursuant to the Amended and Restated 2000 Equity Incentive Plan and includes amounts from awards granted prior to 2008, 2007 or 2006, as applicable. Assumptions used in the calculation of this amount are discussed in Note 2 and Note 7 to the Partnership s audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2008, included in the Partnership s Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

Exchange Commission on March 2, 2009.

- (4) The amounts in column (h) reflect the aggregate positive change in actuarial present value of the officer s accumulated benefits under the Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program and/or the 2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan which are discussed on page 12 under the heading Retirement Programs. The 2008 amount for Mr. Falfas, who participates in both of these plans, reflects the positive change in present value of his accumulated benefit under the 2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan less the negative change in present value during 2008 of his accumulated benefit under the Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program.
- (5) The amounts shown in column (i) reflect, for each named executive officer, 401(k) matching contributions of 3% of pay and profit sharing contributions of 4% of pay up to the respective limitations imposed by under IRS rules. The amounts shown in column (i) also reflect the aggregate value of the following types of perquisites (if such perquisites were received by the named executive officer), for each named executive officer for whom the total value of all perquisites for a given year was at least \$10,000: automobile and gas allowance; club dues; matching charitable contributions; discounts on Partnership products and services; and limited spousal travel expenses. For additional discussion of contributions that we make for our named executive officers under our Retirement Savings Plan and of perquisites we provide our named executive officers, see Compensation Discussion & Analysis Elements of 2008 Executive Compensation Perquisites.
- (6) The value attributable to the personal use of company-provided automobiles (calculated in accordance with Internal Revenue Service guidelines) is included as compensation on the W-2 of named executive officers who receive such benefits. Each such named executive officer is responsible for paying income tax on such amount.
- (7) In addition to the items noted in footnote (5) above, the amount in column (i) reflects the value attributable to life insurance and annual physical provided to Mr. Kinzel pursuant to his employment contract more fully described under the heading Employment Agreements.
- (8) Mr. Decker s 2006 compensation is not included because he was not a named executive officer in 2006. Mr. Bender s 2007 compensation is not included because he was not a named executive officer in 2007.

GRANTS OF PLAN BASED AWARDS TABLE FOR 2008

(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)	(g)	(h)	(i)	(j)	(k)	(1)
	Grant	Estimate Non-Equity I Threshold	Under	Payouts Plan Awards Maximum	Estimated Future Payouts Under wards Equity Incentive Plan Awards			All Other Unit Awards: Number of Units	All Other Option Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Options	Exercise or Base Price of Option Awards	Grant Date Fair Value of Unit and Option Awards
Name	Date	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(#)	(\$)	(\$)
Kinzel	10/30/08	-	-	-	-	-	-	85,911(1)	-	-	\$ 1,500,000
Falfas	10/30/08	-	-	-	-	-	-	33,677(1)	-	-	\$ 588,000
Crage	10/30/08	-	-	-	-	-	-	27,205(1)	-	-	\$ 475,000
Decker	10/30/08	-	-	-	-	-	-	7,446(1)	-	-	\$ 130,000
Bender	08/19/08	-	-	-	-	-	5,654(2)	-	-	-	\$ 131,003

- (1) Amounts reflect phantom units granted under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. These awards will be payable in cash or units, or a combination of both, as determined by the Compensation Committee, in March 2011 and March 2012.
- (2) Amount reflects a multi-year performance unit award granted under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. There are no thresholds or targets associated with this award.

NARRATIVE TO SUMMARY COMPENSATION AND

GRANTS OF PLAN BASED AWARDS TABLES

Described below is a summary of the terms and conditions of the employment agreements that we have with certain named executive officers as well as the programs under which the compensation reflected in the tables was awarded.

Employment Agreements

On July 20, 2007, we entered into amended and restated employment agreements with Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker. These agreements amend and supersede the previous employment agreements between us and the executive officers that were entered into on December 12, 2006. The amended and restated employment agreements were updated to comply with Section 409A of the Code and to include change in control provisions with a related tax gross-up. Due to the change in control provisions in the employment agreements, Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker do not participate in our change in control plan discussed above.

The amended and restated employment agreement with Mr. Kinzel, our chairman, president and chief executive officer has a term expiring January 2, 2012. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Kinzel receives an annual base salary of not less than \$1.2 million per year. In addition, he is entitled to participate in our welfare benefit programs and various incentive compensation plans on terms no less favorable than provided to our other senior managers and/or officers. We purchased a \$2 million term life insurance policy for Mr. Kinzel that will remain in effect through July 23, 2018, whether or not he is employed by us. Mr. Kinzel will continue in his position as chairman of the Board of Directors until December 30, 2011, provided he is elected to the Board. After that date, Mr. Kinzel will continue as a director of the Board for at least three years, provided he is elected to the Board. The agreement contains non-solicitation and non-competition provisions.

The amended and restated employment agreement with Jacob T. Falfas, our chief operating officer, has a term ending November 30, 2009. The agreement will renew automatically for a period of three years commencing December 1, 2009 and on every three-year anniversary thereafter unless either party provides written notice of its intent to terminate the agreement at least 60 days prior to the automatic renewal date. Pursuant to the agreement, Mr. Falfas will receive an annual base salary of not less than \$600,000 per year. He will be entitled to participate in one or more of our incentive compensation and equity incentive plans at a level determined by the Board and in our welfare benefit plans and other benefit programs. The agreement contains non-solicitation and non-competition provisions.

The amended and restated employment agreement with Peter J. Crage, our corporate vice president of finance and chief financial officer, was automatically renewed on December 1, 2008 in accordance with the terms of the agreement. The agreement will renew automatically for a period of two years commencing on December 1, 2010 and on every two-year anniversary thereafter unless either party provides written notice of its intent to terminate the agreement at least 60 days prior to the automatic renewal date. Mr. Crage will receive an annual base salary of not less than \$400,000 per year. He will also be entitled to participate in one or more of our incentive compensation plans and equity incentive plans at a level determined by the Board and in our welfare benefit plans and other benefit programs. The agreement contains non-solicitation and non-competition provisions.

The amended and restated employment agreement with Robert A. Decker, our corporate vice president of planning and design, was automatically renewed on June 1, 2008 in accordance with the terms of the employment agreement. The agreement will renew automatically for a period of eighteen months commencing on December 1, 2009 and on every eighteen-month anniversary thereafter unless either party provides written notice of its intent to terminate the agreement at least 60 days prior to the automatic renewal date. Mr. Decker will receive an annual base salary of not less than \$250,000 per year. He will also be entitled to participate in one or more of our incentive compensation plans and equity incentive plans at a level determined by the Board and in our welfare benefit plans and other benefit programs. The agreement contains non-solicitation and non-competition provisions.

For a discussion of the benefits that would be provided by the above described agreements in the event of the executive s death, retirement, disability, termination or resignation or upon a change in control, see Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control in this proxy statement.

Cash Bonus Awards

Cash bonus awards reflected in column (d) of the Summary Compensation Table were made pursuant to our Amended and Restated 2000 Senior Executive Management Incentive Plan, which we utilized prior to the unitholders adoption of the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Performance measures and target award opportunities for the named executive officers were set in March of the fiscal year in which the bonus was earned. For additional detail regarding this program and regarding the 2008 bonus awards (including the percentage of 2008 year end salary represented by each executive s 2008 bonus award and the percentage of the target award opportunity received by each executive for 2008), see Compensation Discussion & Analysis Elements of 2008 Executive Compensation Annual Bonus Program. Since the unitholders adoption of

the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, we prohibited any further grants under the Amended and Restated Senior Executive Management Incentive Plan, as the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan provides for cash incentive awards.

Phantom Unit and Option Awards

Prior to the adoption of the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, we utilized the Amended and Restated Senior Management Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan to award phantom units to members of senior management including the chief executive officer, the general managers and corporate vice presidents who report to the chief executive officer. Phantom unit awards granted in years prior to 2008 for which compensation expense is reported in column (e) of the Summary Compensation Table were awarded under this plan. The awards were determined by the Compensation Committee annually. The awards were based on the achievement of annual performance targets and various factors considered by the Compensation Committee and are payable in cash or units, or a combination of both, as determined by the Board, in the third and fourth year after grant. The phantom unit awards accrue additional phantom units on the date of each quarterly distribution paid by us, calculated at the NYSE closing price on such date. If a participant is terminated or resigns prior to any payment under this plan, that unpaid amount is forfeited. In the event of death or disability during employment, retirement after age 62 or a change in control, actual awards for that year, as well as any unpaid awards for prior years, will be paid on a lump sum cash payment within ninety days of the event, subject to compliance with Section 409A of the Code. In the event of a change in control, the percentage of base award for that calendar year will be calculated as if 100% of the target level had been achieved.

In October 2008, we granted time-vested phantom unit awards under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan under the other unit award provisions of that plan. The October 2008 phantom unit awards are reflected in the Grants of Plan Based Awards Table, and the 2008 compensation expense accrued with respect to these awards is included in column (e) of the Summary Compensation Table, where applicable. Payouts with respect to the 2008 phantom units are subject to the continued employment of the recipient and the passage of time. The 2008 phantom units vest and will be payable in cash, units or a combination of both, as will be determined by the Compensation Committee, 50% in March 2011 and 50% in March 2012. The phantom units accrue additional phantom units on the date of each quarterly distribution paid by us, calculated at the NYSE closing price on such date. If a participant is terminated or resigns prior to any payment under this award, that unpaid amount is forfeited. In the event of death or disability during employment or retirement after age 62, the awards will be paid in a lump sum cash payment within ninety days of the event, subject to compliance with Section 409A of the Code. In the event of a change in control, all restrictions applicable to the October 2008 phantom unit awards will become fully vested and transferable and will be payable in full.

We also previously utilized the Amended and Restated 2000 Equity Incentive Plan, which allowed us to award options, unit appreciation rights, restricted units, and other types of unit awards, prior to the adoption of the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Traditionally we granted options under this plan to certain key employees and

units to our directors as part of their annual compensation. Options were issued with an exercise price no less than the closing price of the Partnership s units on the NYSE the day prior to the date of grant. Certain options granted in prior years were variably priced, meaning that the exercise price declines by the value of cash distributions declared on the underlying units. All options under this plan vested ratably over five years and expire ten years from grant. We have not awarded any options since 2003, but have continued to award units to our directors annually.

Since the unitholders adoption of the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, we prohibited any further grants under the Amended and Restated Senior Management Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan and the Amended and Restated 2000 Equity Incentive Plan. Future phantom unit and option awards, if any, may be granted under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. The 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan also permits other types of unit-based awards to be made to eligible employees, such as unit appreciation rights, restricted unit awards, performance awards and other unit awards.

Performance Awards

In August 2008, we made multi-year performance unit awards to certain vice presidents and mid-level employees in accordance with the terms of the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan. Mr. Bender was the only named executive officer to receive such an award, and the award he received is based on the attainment of certain performance targets from June 2008 through 2011. This award is reflected in the Grants of Plan Based Awards Table, and the compensation expense associated with this performance award for 2008 is reflected in Column (e) of the Summary Compensation Table. Mr. Bender s performance unit award will vest in the fourth and fifth year after grant, assuming the performance metrics are achieved and that he remains employed. If all performance metrics are met over the three and a half year period, Mr. Bender will receive a value equal to 5,654 units, payable in cash or units, or a combination of both, as determined by the Compensation Committee. If Mr. Bender leaves our employment prior to the end of the performance period, the performance unit award would be forfeited except in the case of death, disability, or retirement at age 62 or over, in which cases the performance unit award would be prorated and made after the end of the performance period, subject to compliance with Section 409A of the Code. In the event of a change of control, the performance unit award will be deemed earned and payable in full.

OUTSTANDING EQUITY AWARDS AT FISCAL YEAR-END FOR 2008

		C	ption Awards				Unit A	wards	
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)	(f)	(g)	(h)	(i)	(j) Equity
Name Kinzel	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Exercisable 90,000 150,000	Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Options Unexercisable - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Unearned Options	Option Exercise Price \$ 20.60 \$ 24.14 - - - - -	Option Expiration Date 03/07/2011 03/07/2012 - - - - -	Number of Units That Have Not Vested (1) - - 27,449(4) 51,363(5) 47,334(6) 92,301(7)	Market Value of Units That Have Not Vested (2) \$ 343,936 643,578 593,095 1,156,532	Equity Incentive Plan Awards: Number of Unearned Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested - - - - - - -	Incentive Plan Awards: Market or Payout Value of Unearned Units or Other Rights That Have Not Vested - - - - - - - -
Falfas	15,000	-	-	\$ 24.14	03/07/2012	-	-	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	3,502(4) 20,545(5)	\$ 43,880 257,429	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	22,474(6)	281,599	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	36,182(7)	453,360	-	-
Crage	-	-	-	-	-	3,502(4)	\$ 43,880	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	14,553(5) 17,648(6)	182,349 221,129	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	29,229(7)	366,239	-	-
Decker	1,200 1,000	-	-	\$ 3.58(3) \$ 20.70	11/02/2010 11/08/2011	-	-	-	-
	10,000	-	-	\$ 24.14	03/07/2012	-	-	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	2,135(4)	\$ 26,752 52 (28	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	4,280(5) 4,997(6)	53,628 62,612	-	-
						7,999(7)	100,227		
Bender	16,000	-	-	\$ 4.59(3) \$ 20.60	03/02/2010	-	-	-	-
	1,000 10,000	-	-	\$ 20.60 \$ 20.60	03/07/2011 03/07/2011	-	-	-	-
	10,000	-	-	\$ 20.00 \$ 24.14	03/07/2011	-	-	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	1,067(4)	\$ 13,370	-	-
	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	5,654(8)	\$ 70,845

(1) The amounts include additional units that are credited as a result of the reinvestment of distribution equivalents.

(2)

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

The market values in this column were calculated by multiplying the closing price of our units as of December 31, 2008 as reported on the NYSE by the number of unvested units.

(3) These variable priced options were granted in 2000 to Mr. Bender as part of a restructuring of the Partnership s executive compensation system and its structure for paying fees to its general partner. Mr. Decker s variable priced options were granted in 2000 as part of a long-term incentive plan.

- (4) These phantom units vest and will be payable either in cash, units or a combination of both in March 2009.
- (5) These phantom units vest and will be payable either in cash, units or a combination of both 50% in March 2009 and 50% in March 2010.
- (6) These phantom units vest and will be payable either in cash, units or a combination of both 50% in March 2010 and 50% in March 2011.
- (7) These phantom units vest and will be payable either in cash, units or a combination of both 50% in March 2011 and 50% in March 2012.
- (8) These performance unit awards were made pursuant to the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan and are contingent upon the level of attainment of certain performance targets from 2008 through 2011. The determination of whether and to what extent these performance unit awards are achieved will be made by the Compensation Committee. The amounts set forth in Columns (i) and (j) assume that the maximum number of units are awarded. Market value reported in Column (j) was calculated by multiplying the closing market price of our units as of December 31, 2008 by the maximum number of units that may be awarded set forth in Column (i). The actual number of units awarded vest and will be payable either in cash, units, or a combination of both in March 2012 and March 2013.

OPTION EXERCISES AND UNITS VESTED IN 2008

	Option Awa	ards	Unit Awards	Unit Awards (1)				
(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)				
Name Kinzel	Number of Units Acquired on Exercise (#) 720,000	Value Realized on Exercise (\$) \$ 11,775,650	Number of Units Acquired on Vesting (2) (#) 47,950	Value Realized on Vesting (3) (\$) \$ 1,134,006				
Falfas	-	\$ -	3,445	\$ 81,480				
Crage	-	\$ -	3,259	\$ 77,075				
Decker	-	\$ -	3,460	\$ 81,828				
Bender	-	\$ -	1,313	\$ 31,050				

- Reflects the vesting and related value of phantom unit grants made in 2004 and 2005 pursuant to the Amended and Restated Senior Management Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan, including additional units credited as a result of reinvestment of distribution equivalents.
- (2) The amounts in column (d) reflect the total number of phantom units that vested for each executive in 2008. Of the total phantom units that vested in 2008, each of Messrs. Falfas, Crage, Decker, and Bender received 60% of the value in units and 40% of the value in cash. As such, Messrs. Falfas, Crage, Decker and Bender received 2,067 units, 1,955 units, 2,076 units, and 788 units, respectively, in connection with the vesting of their phantom units. Of the total units that vested in 2008, Mr. Kinzel received 19%

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

of the value in units and 81% of the value in cash. Accordingly, Mr. Kinzel received 9,110 units upon the vesting of his phantom units.

(3) The amount listed for each individual represents the total value of the phantom units that vested in 2008, including the dollar value of the units received and cash received. Of the total value of the phantom units that vested in 2008, the executives received the following values in units and cash, respectively: Mr. Kinzel received 9,110 units having a value of \$215,452 and \$918,554 in cash; Mr. Falfas received 2,067 units having a value of \$48,885 and \$32,595 in cash; Mr. Crage received 1,955 units having a value of \$46,235 and \$30,840 in cash; Mr. Decker received 2,076 units having a value of \$49,098 and \$32,730 in cash; and Mr. Bender received 788 units having a value of \$18,636 and \$12,414 in cash.

PENSION BENEFITS FOR 2008

The amounts indicated in the table below represent the December 31, 2008 present value of accumulated benefits payable to each of the named executive officers under the Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program and the 2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan, as applicable. Mr. Kinzel has reached retirement age under the Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program and has more than 20 years of service. Therefore, if Mr. Kinzel were to retire, he would be entitled to receive the amount indicated below. Because Mr. Falfas, Mr. Crage, and Mr. Decker are not vested under either of the supplemental retirement programs yet, we have indicated the present value of their accumulated benefits determined using interest rate assumptions consistent with those used in our financial statements.

(a)	(b)	(c)	(d)	(e)
Name Kinzel	Plan Name Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program	Number of Years Credited Service 36	Present Value of Accumulated Benefit \$ 1,766,858	Payments During Last Fiscal Year
Falfas	Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program 2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan	33 33	\$ 17,604 90,787	
Crage	2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan	6	\$ 68,316	-
Decker	2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan	9	\$ 35,143	-
Bender	_	-	-	-

Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program

Our Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program provides retirement benefits to its participants, including Messrs. Kinzel and Falfas. Participants have the right to receive cash payments from us upon retirement at age 62 or over, with a minimum of 20 years service to us. Amounts were allocated in prior years to participants from the general partner fees as approved by the Compensation Committee. No allocations have been made since May 2004. Each account accrues interest at the prime rate as established from time to time by our bank. Participants who leave our employ prior to age 62 or before achieving 20 years of service forfeit the amount in their account. In the event of death, disability or retirement at age 62 or over with 20 years of service, all amounts accrued will vest and become payable. In the event of a change in control, all amounts accrued will vest and fund a trust for the benefit of the participant when the participant reaches age 62, dies or becomes disabled. The accrued balance may be distributed in a lump sum or in a number of future payments over a period not to exceed 10 years. The Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program is not presently open to additional participants, but the 2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan, a description of which follows, is open to additional participants.

2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan

The 2008 Supplemental Retirement Plan (the 2008 SERP) provides nonqualified retirement benefits to its participants, who are selected by the Compensation Committee or other committee designated to administer the plan. Plan participants are selected prior to the beginning of a plan year except for 2008, for which year Messrs. Falfas, Crage and Decker were selected as participants within 30 days of the effective date of the plan. Messrs. Falfas, Crage and Decker also have been designated as participants in the 2008 SERP for the 2009 plan year. Accounts were credited for the 2008 plan year and have been credited for the 2009 plan year as described in the Compensation Discussion and Analysis on page 6. Amounts to be credited to participants are to be made on the basis of base salary except that the amounts credited to accounts during 2008 were prorated as provided in the 2008 SERP. No participant account may be credited more than \$100,000 in any plan year, and no more than \$250,000 may be credited in the aggregate to all participant accounts in any plan year. The maximum amount that may be credited to all participant accounts during the 2008-2025 time period is \$3,350,000. Interest accrues on participants accounts at the prime rate of our bank, as adjusted each December, and interest accruals will not count towards the preceding limitations on amounts that may be credited under the plan.

Participants who incur a separation from service at age 62 or over before having 20 years of service or who otherwise incur a separation from service, other than as a result of death or disability, forfeit their entire account. In the event of death, disability or separation of service at age 62 or over with at least 20 years of service, all amounts accrued to a participant s account will vest and become payable. In the event of a change in control, all amounts accrued will vest and fund a trust for the benefit of the participant once the participant retires at age 62 or over, dies or becomes disabled. The plan generally provides for the distribution of the accrued balance as a lump sum amount and specifies the time for distribution. Participants may elect to receive the lump sum at a different time or to receive the accrued balance in a number of future payments over a specified period if certain conditions are satisfied. In general, the delay elected by a participant may not exceed 10 years or 5 years depending on when the distribution election is made. Distribution elections by participants who also participate in our Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program and whose accounts under that other plan include credits other than earnings credits allocated after December 31, 2004 must be the same as the elections under the other plan for each distribution event.

POTENTIAL PAYMENTS UPON TERMINATION OR CHANGE IN CONTROL

We maintain employment agreements or change in control agreements with all of our named executive officers, and some of the named executive officers also participate in our long-term incentive plans and our supplemental retirement plans. The following summaries describe and quantify the payments that each named executive officer would receive if his employment with us were terminated or if we had a change in control. In all cases, the timing and amount of payments will comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Code. The summaries assume that the termination or change in control occurred on December 31, 2008 and the relevant unit price is the closing market price of our units on the NYSE on December 31, 2008, which was \$12.53.

Payments Pursuant to Employment Agreements with Certain Executive Officers

The following information summarizes payments that our named executive officers will receive in the event of termination with or without cause, death, disability and retirement. For information regarding payments in the event of a change in control, see Payments Upon a Change in Control below. For additional information regarding payments in the event of death, disability or retirement, see Payments Upon Death, Disability or Retirement below.

Richard L. Kinzel

We have an employment agreement with Mr. Kinzel, our chairman, president and chief executive officer. If we terminate Mr. Kinzel s employment for cause, we will not be obligated to make any payment to

him other than salary and incentive compensation earned but not yet paid as of the termination date in accordance with the terms of each incentive plan. As defined in his employment agreement, cause means (a) conviction of a felony or crime of moral turpitude, (b) failure to perform duties that results in material injury or damage to us, (c) failure to comply with the confidentiality and noncompetition provisions of the agreement, (d) theft, embezzlement or fraud, (e) gross negligence or misconduct relating to our affairs or (f) violation of our policies and procedures related to discrimination or harassment. Mr. Kinzel cannot be terminated for cause if he reasonably and in good faith believed his actions were in our best interests or if he met the standard of conduct for indemnification or reimbursement under our governing documents or the laws of the State of Ohio.

If we terminate Mr. Kinzel s employment other than for cause, Mr. Kinzel will receive a lump-sum payment within twenty business days of termination (or such period of time as may be required by Section 409A of the Code) that consists of (a) his annual base salary earned but unpaid through the date of termination and (b) an amount equal to the present value, using a reasonable interest rate, of his annual base salary on the date of termination and incentive compensation that he would have received had he remained employed for the term of the agreement. The incentive compensation amount will be determined by computing the average incentive compensation that Mr. Kinzel received under the incentive plans during the three years preceding the termination multiplied by the number of years remaining on the employment agreement. In addition, all of Mr. Kinzel s outstanding equity awards, including options and restricted unit awards, will vest and become payable in accordance with the terms of the respective plan and Section 409A. Mr. Kinzel s options will be exercisable until the earlier of the expiration of the option or March 1, 2012. Mr. Kinzel and his spouse will receive lifetime health coverage benefits that, when combined with Medicare, will be substantially similar to the coverage provided to our employees, and any expense for Medicare coverage will be reimbursed by us. We will also maintain the \$2 million life insurance policy on Mr. Kinzel s life for the benefit of his designee through July 23, 2018, and Mr. Kinzel will be eligible to participate in our fringe benefit plans and programs on terms no less favorable than provided to our other senior managers and officers through January 2, 2012.

If Mr. Kinzel suffers from a disability, he will receive the same benefits as if he were terminated other than for cause, except that his salary benefits will be reduced by any payments received by him from any short- or long-term disability plan maintained by us. A disability is defined as a physical or mental illness that renders Mr. Kinzel unable to perform his duties on a full-time basis for a period of six consecutive months as confirmed by a physician selected by us.

If Mr. Kinzel dies during the term of the agreement, Mr. Kinzel s estate will receive all of his compensation earned but not yet paid within ninety days of his death. In addition, all of Mr. Kinzel s outstanding equity awards, including options and restricted unit awards, will vest, and his options will be exercisable until the earlier of the expiration of the option or March 1, 2012. Mr. Kinzel s spouse will receive lifetime health care coverage, including a supplement to Medicare and reimbursement of any expense for Medicare coverage, so that her complete health care coverage is substantially similar to coverage provided to our active employees.

If Mr. Kinzel retires, he and his spouse will receive lifetime health coverage benefits that, when combined with Medicare, will be substantially similar to the coverage provided to our employees, and any expense for Medicare coverage will be reimbursed by us. In addition, all of Mr. Kinzel s outstanding equity awards will vest, and his options will be exercisable until the earlier of the expiration date of the award or 10 years from the date of retirement. All other equity awards will be paid in accordance with the terms of the respective plan and Section 409A.

During the longer of the period during which Mr. Kinzel is receiving benefits and 24 months following the date of termination, he will be subject to a noncompete and a nonsolicitation provision. In addition, if Mr. Kinzel is terminated other than for cause, then in order to receive those payments and benefits, Mr. Kinzel must provide a mutually acceptable separation agreement and release.

Jacob T. Falfas, Peter J. Crage, and Robert A. Decker

Each of Messrs. Falfas, Crage and Decker are entitled to certain payments if we terminate their employment other than for cause. As defined in their employment agreements, cause means (a) conviction of a felony, (b) failure to perform duties that results in significant injury or damage to us, (c) failure to comply with the confidentiality and noncompetition provisions of the employment agreement, (d) fraud, (e) gross negligence or misconduct relating to our affairs, (f) violation of our policies and procedures related to discrimination or harassment or (g) dishonesty or significant impropriety resulting or intending to result in personal gain to the executive officer at our expense, monetary or otherwise. If the executive officer is terminated for cause, he will receive a lump sum payment on the twentieth business day following termination of his base salary earned but not yet paid as of the date of termination.

If terminated other than for cause, then upon providing a separation and release agreement to us, each executive will receive his base salary for the longer of one year or the remaining term of the agreement paid in accordance with our payroll practices. Each will also be entitled to receive medical and dental insurance during the period of time that he receives salary payments.

If the executive officer suffers from a disability, defined as a physical or mental illness that renders him incapable of performing his duties on a full-time basis for six consecutive months, the executive officer will receive the same benefits as if he were terminated other than for cause, except that any salary benefits will be reduced by any payments received from any short or long term disability plan maintained by us. If the executive officer dies during the term of his employment agreement, his estate will receive any earned but unpaid compensation and benefits within ninety days of the date of death. We will continue health care coverage for his immediate family for the shorter of 24 months following death or the remainder of the term of the agreement.

Upon termination, Messrs. Falfas, Crage and Decker will be subject to twelve-month noncompetition and nonsolicitation provisions contained in their employment agreements.

Payments upon a Change in Control

In the event of a change in control, Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker will receive benefits and payments in accordance with the terms of their employment agreements. Mr. Bender will receive benefits and payments in accordance with our Amended and Restated Executive Change of Control Plan, which covers designated officers who do not otherwise have change in control provisions in employment agreements or otherwise. Our incentive plans, our Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Plan, and our 2008 SERP also contain change in control provisions. As discussed above, we amended and restated our plans, supplemental retirement program and employment agreements in 2007 to comply with Section 409A of the Code and to create consistency among the plans and agreements. For example, as amended and restated in 2007, and as provided in connection with adopting our 2008 SERP, our plans and agreements contain the same definitions for change in control, cash compensation, and other important terms, so that if a change in control occurs under one plan or agreement, it will trigger payment under the other plans and agreements as well.

All of our plans and agreements contain a double trigger change in control provision. This means that two events must occur for a participant to receive payments under the change in control provision. First, a change in control must occur. Each of our incentive plans and employment agreements uses the change in control definition provided by Section 409A of the Code. Change in control events include:

a change in ownership of the Partnership which generally would occur when a person or group acquires units representing more than 50 percent of the total fair market value or total voting power of the Partnership;

a change in the effective control of the Partnership, which could occur even if a change in ownership has not occurred, and would occur if either (i) a person or group acquires units, all at

once or over a period of 12 months, representing 30 percent or more of the total voting power of the Partnership, or (ii) a majority of our directors will have been replaced during a 12-month period by directors not endorsed by a majority of the board before the date of appointment or election; or

a change in ownership of a substantial portion of the assets of the Partnership, which would occur if a person or group acquires, all at once or over a period of 12 months, assets from us that have a total gross fair market value equal to or more than 40 percent of the total gross fair market value of all of our assets immediately before the acquisition(s), determined without regard to any liabilities associated with such assets.

Section 409A and its rules contain detailed provisions for determining whether a change in control event has occurred. The above descriptions of change in control events are general summaries only, and we refer you to Section 409A and its rules for additional detail.

The second trigger is that the executive s employment must be terminated within 24 months of the change in control. Termination includes involuntary termination of the executive as well as deemed termination which occurs if the executive is forced to relocate by more than 35 miles, if he suffers a reduction in base salary or a significant reduction in responsibility or if his position is eliminated.

In each employment agreement and in the Amended and Restated Change in Control Plan, cash compensation with respect to any calendar year is defined as (a) the total salary payable, (b) annual cash bonuses earned, even if not paid and (c) with respect to any multi-year bonus, the amount actually paid. Any lump sum payments made in connection with a change in control will be paid within sixty days following the termination, subject to the requirements of Section 409A.

Richard L. Kinzel

Pursuant to the terms of Mr. Kinzel s employment agreement, if Mr. Kinzel s employment is terminated (other than for cause) within 24 months of a change in control, Mr. Kinzel will receive:

the greater of (i) the payments he would receive if he were terminated under his employment agreement other than for cause or (ii) the payments he would receive if he participated in our Amended and Restated Change in Control Plan. The payments that Mr. Kinzel would receive if he is terminated other than for cause are outlined above under Payments Pursuant to Employment Agreements with Certain Executive Officers. If he participated in our Amended and Restated Change in Control Plan, Mr. Kinzel would receive a payment equal to 3 times his average annual cash compensation, for the 3 years preceding the year in which the change in control occurred, less US\$1.

lifetime health care coverage, a supplement to Medicare and reimbursement of any expense for Medicare as detailed in the employment agreement for Mr. Kinzel and his spouse;

maintenance of a \$2 million term life insurance policy on the life of Mr. Kinzel for the benefit of his designee until July 23, 2018;

life, disability and accident benefits on terms no less favorable than those provided to our other officers for the longer of (i) the period ending January 2, 2012 or (ii) 3 years, or if shorter, until Mr. Kinzel is re-employed;

fringe benefits on terms no less favorable than those received by our other officers until January 2, 2012; and

tax gross-up payments to reimburse Mr. Kinzel for any excise taxes he may incur under Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code.

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

Jacob T. Falfas and Peter J. Crage

If Mr. Falfas or Mr. Crage s employment is terminated (other than for cause) within 24 months of a change in control, each will receive:

2.5 times his average annual cash compensation for the 3 years (or such shorter period of time that the executive is employed by us) preceding the year in which the change in control occurred, less US\$1;

life, disability, accident and health insurance benefits substantially similar to those that were received or entitled to be received prior to termination for the shorter of 30 months or the period until he is re-employed; and

tax gross-up payments to reimburse the executive for any excise taxes he may incur under Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code.

Robert A. Decker

If Mr. Decker s employment is terminated (other than for cause) within 24 months of a change in control, he will receive:

2 times his average annual cash compensation for the 3 years (or such shorter period of time that he is employed by Cedar Fair) preceding the year in which the change in control occurred, less US\$1;

life, disability, accident and health insurance benefits substantially similar to those that were received or entitled to be received prior to termination for the shorter of 24 months or the period until he is re-employed; and

tax gross-up payments to reimburse the executive for any excise taxes he may incur under Sections 280G and 4999 of the Code.

H.Philip Bender

Mr. Bender will receive payments and benefits upon a change in control pursuant to our Amended and Restated Change in Control Plan. If Mr. Bender is terminated within 24 months of change in control, he will receive:

2 times his average annual cash compensation for the 3 years (or such shorter period of time that he is employed by us) preceding the year in which the change in control occurred less US\$1; and

life, disability, accident and health insurance benefits substantially similar to those that were received or entitled to be received prior to termination for the shorter of 24 months or the period until he is re-employed. Incentive Plan and Supplemental Retirement Plan Payments

In addition to the payments and benefits outlined above, our incentive plans and our supplemental retirement plans contain change in control provisions that may result in payments to participating named executive officers, summarized below. In the event of a change in control:

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

Grants made under our Amended and Restated Senior Management Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan for the year in which the change in control occurs, as well as any unpaid

awards from prior years, will be paid in a lump sum cash payment within ninety days of the event (or such period of time as may be required by Section 409A of the Code) and will be deemed to have been earned at 100% of the target level in the year of the change in control.

Grants made under our Amended and Restated 2000 Equity Incentive Plan, including options, unit appreciation rights, restricted units or performance units, will vest, become fully exercisable and be free of all restrictions or limitations. Option holders may elect to cash out any options for the difference between the price of the option and the change in control price per unit within 60 days of a change in control.

Grants made under our Amended and Restated 2000 Senior Executive Management Incentive Plan, pursuant to which we grant our cash bonuses, will be deemed to have been earned at 100% of the target level in the year of the change in control and will be paid within 30 days following a change in control.

Unless otherwise specified in connection with making a particular award, all performance awards made under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan will be deemed to have been earned and payable in full and any other restriction shall lapse. Any such performance awards will be paid within 30 days following a change of control.

Unless otherwise specified in connection with making a particular award, all restrictions, limitations and other conditions applicable to any other unit awards granted under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan, such as the phantom unit awards granted in October 2008, shall lapse and those awards shall become fully vested and transferable. Any such awards will be issued, settled or distributed, as applicable within 30 days following a change in control

All amounts accrued by the named executive officers under our Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program will vest and be funded in a trust for the benefit of the executive officers when they reach age 62, die, or become disabled, whichever occurs first.

All amounts accrued by the named executive officers under our 2008 SERP will vest and be funded in a trust for the benefit of the executive officers when they retire at or after reaching age 62, die, or become disabled, whichever occurs first.

Payments upon Death, Disability or Retirement

If any named executive officer dies, becomes disabled or retires at age 62 or over while employed by us, any unvested phantom unit awards under our Amended and Restated Senior Management Long-Term Incentive Compensation Plan and the unvested phantom units awarded in October 2008 under our 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan will be paid in full in a lump sum cash payment within ninety days of the event (or such period of time as required by Section 409A of the Code). In addition, any unvested options held by the executive will vest and become exercisable immediately. All amounts accrued under our Amended and Restated Supplemental Retirement Program or our 2008 SERP will also become fully vested and payable upon an executive s death, disability, or retirement at age 62 or over with at least 20 years of service. Any cash incentive awards outstanding at the time of death or retirement will be paid on a prorated basis. If Mr. Bender dies or becomes disabled while employed by us or retires at age 62 or over from employment with us during the performance period, his performance unit award under the 2008 Omnibus Incentive Plan will be prorated and paid after the end of the performance period. Messrs. Kinzel, Falfas, Crage and Decker also will receive any payments in these situations as described above under Payments Pursuant to Employment Agreements with Certain Executive Officers.

Richard L. Kinzel

The payments that would have been made to Mr. Kinzel upon a termination of his employment or a change in control of the Partnership as of December 31, 2008, are as follows:

Executive Benefits and Payments Upon Separation	Termination For Cause	Termination Other than For Cause	Normal Retirement			Termination upon Change in Control
Compensation Earned but unpaid salary Severance Incentive compensation	\$ 24,038 1,275,000	\$ 24,038 3,280,395 5,976,441	\$ 24,038 - 1,250,000(3)	\$ 24,038 3,280,395(1) 5,976,441	\$ 24,038 - 1,250,000(3)	\$ 24,038 3,280,395(2) 7,226,441
Unit options Phantom units Supplemental retirement	- 1,766,858	2,737,141 1,766,858	2,737,141 1,766,858	2,737,141 1,766,858	2,737,141 1,766,858	2,737,141 1,766,858
Benefits Health insurance Life insurance Fringe Benefits Tax gross-up	- - -	198,326(5) 61,406 56,651	198,326(5) - - -	198,326(5) 61,406 56,651	117,081 2,000,000(4) -	198,326(5) 61,406 56,651 4,813,328
Totals	\$ 3,065,896	\$ 14,101,256	\$ 5,976,363	\$ 14,101,256	\$ 7,895,118	\$ 20,164,584

- (1) This payment will be decreased by any payments or benefits that Mr. Kinzel receives as a result of long or short-term disability plans maintained by the Partnership.
- (2) This payment was computed under the change-in-control provision specifically defined under the 2007 Amended and Restated Employment Agreement with Mr. Kinzel.
- (3) This payment represents payout at 100% of the target level in accordance with the discretion of the Compensation Committee.
- (4) Amount represents proceeds paid out under a life insurance policy purchased by the Partnership for Mr. Kinzel.
- (5) This payment will be decreased by any benefits that Mr. Kinzel receives under Medicare.

Jacob T. Falfas

The payments that would have been made to Mr. Falfas upon a termination of his employment or a change in control of the Partnership as of December 31, 2008, are as follows:

Executive Benefits and Payments		Termination					Termination
Upon Separation	Termination For Cause				Disability	Death	upon Change in Control
Compensation Earned but unpaid salary Severance Incentive compensation Unit options Phantom units Supplemental retirement	\$	12,019 - - - - -	\$	12,019 625,000 - - -	\$ 12,019 625,000(1) - 1,036,269 108,391	\$ 12,019 437,500(2) 1,036,269 108,391	\$ 12,019 2,134,961 437,500 - 1,036,269 108,391
Benefits Health insurance Life insurance Tax gross-up		- -		12,888 - -	12,888 - -	11,814 - -	32,220 3,000 1,181,745
Totals	\$	12,019	\$	649,907	\$ 1,794,567	\$ 1,605,993	\$ 4,946,105

(1) This payment will be decreased by any payments or benefits that Mr. Falfas receives as a result of long or short-term disability plans maintained by the Partnership.

(2) This payment represents payout at 100% of the target level in accordance with the discretion of the Compensation Committee. *Peter J. Crage*

The payments that would have been made to Mr. Crage upon a termination of his employment or a change in control of the Partnership as of December 31, 2008, are as follows:

Executive Benefits and Payments	Terminat	tion	Termination On Other than						Termination upon Change		
Upon Separation	For Cau			r Cause	D	isability]	Death		n Control	
Compensation											
Earned but unpaid salary	\$ 8,1	73	\$	8,173	\$	8,173	\$	8,173	\$	8,173	
Severance		-		814,583		814,583(1)		-		1,354,243	
Incentive compensation		-		-		-		276,250(2)		276,250	
Unit options		-		-		-		-		-	
Phantom units		-		-		813,598		813,598		813,598	
Supplemental retirement		-		-		68,316		68,316		68,316	
Benefits											
Health insurance		-		24,702		24,702		24,702		32,220	
Life insurance		-		-		-		-		3,000	

Edgar Filing: CEDAR FAIR L P - Form DEFR14A

Tax gross-up	-	-	-	-	791,056
Totals	\$ 8,173	\$ 847,458	\$ 1,729,372	\$ 1,191,039	\$ 3,346,856

(1) This payment will be decreased by any payments or benefits that Mr. Crage receives as a result of long or short-term disability plans maintained by the Partnership.

(2) This payment represents payout at 100% of the target level in accordance with the discretion of the Compensation Committee. *Robert A. Decker*

The payments that would have been made to Mr. Decker upon a termination of his employment or a change in control of the Partnership as of December 31, 2008, are as follows:

Termination

Executive Benefits and Payments

Upon Separation	Termination For Cause	Other than For Cause	Disability	Death	upon Change in Control
Compensation					
Earned but unpaid salary	\$ 4,962	\$ 4,962	\$ 4,962	\$ 4,962	\$ 4,962
Severance	-	258,000	258,000(1)	-	650,025
Incentive compensation	-	-	-	154,800(2)	154,800
Unit options	-	-	-	-	-
Phantom units	-	-	243,220	243,220	243,220
Supplemental retirement	-	-	35,143	35,143	35,143
Benefits					
Health insurance	-	12,888	12,888	11,814	25,776
Life insurance	-	-	-	-	2,400
Tax gross-up	-	-	-	-	342,595
Totals	\$ 4,962	\$ 275,850	\$ 554,213	\$ 449,939	\$ 1,458,921

(1) This payment will be decreased by any payments or benefits that Mr. Decker receives as a result of long or short-term disability plans maintained by the Partnership.

(2) This payment represents payout at 100% of the target level in accordance with the discretion of the Compensation Committee.

29

Termination

H. Philip Bender

The payments that would have been made to Mr. Bender upon a termination of his employment or a change in control of the Partnership as of December 31, 2008, are as follows:

Executive Benefits and Payments	T	Termination			Termination
Upon Separation	Termination For Cause	Other than For Cause	Disability	Death	upon Change in Control
Compensation					
Earned but unpaid salary	\$ 5,048	\$ 5,048	\$ 5,048	\$ 5,048	\$ 5,048
Severance	-	-	-	-	711,443
Incentive compensation Unit options	-	-	157,500(1)	157,500(1)	157,500